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May 25, 2007

Mrs. Sheila Fraser

Auditor General of Canada

240 Sparks Street

Ottawa, Ontario

K1A 0G6

Dear Mrs. Fraser, 


Thank you for your letter of May 7, 2007 concerning your office’s special examination of the NCC, and the letter I sent to the NCC board on April 27. I appreciate your informing me that you are conducting a special examination of the NCC that will, among other things, look into the agency’s environmental management and stewardship. 


My letter of April 27 to the NCC board highlighted various instances where the NCC misinformed a Senate committee. As well, in my May 7 letter to you I mentioned that there were many more examples of NCC behaviour that point to a troubling trend suggesting the agency has some serious ethical and managerial problems. 

Accordingly, I am hereby providing you with additional information on the other problems I alluded to in my May 7 letter. I will outline the issues below, before expanding on them further down. Specifically, I will refer to the following points: 

a) The four instances where the NCC misled parliament and the public; 

b) The NCC’s failure to ensure that Camp Fortune fulfilled the contractual obligations stipulated in its lease;

c) The NCC’s burning and demolition of public buildings without permits, guidelines or reports, and in violation of provincial law and municipal guidelines, not to mention its own policies;

d) The NCC’s renting Gatineau Park properties to marijuana growers, one of whom was an employee in the office of the former Transport Minister (which may be a violation of NCC Bylaw 93 …)

e) The NCC’s failure to respect its own Gatineau Park Master Plan commitments to acquire private lands, set legal boundaries and forbid new roads. 

A. Misleading Parliament 

 
Since I started counting, the NCC has misinformed the public and Parliament about Gatineau Park four times: 

1) Missing Camp Fortune Business Plans. In response to a notice of oral question, the NCC misled Senator Jean Lapointe in October 2003, when it said, “the Grand Beach Ski Corporation has provided operating plans [regarding Camp Fortune] in accordance with the obligations of its lease.” However, as a result of an access to information request I made in December 2004, I found out the NCC had not filed the reports for 1999 to 2002 – a breech of article 3.1 of its contract with the NCC.  Article 3.1 says: “The Emphyteutic Lessee shall submit to the Owner on or before the thirtieth (30th) day of June of each Deed Year, commencing on the thirtieth (30th) day of June, nineteen hundred and ninety-five (1995), its Annual Business Plan setting forth any proposed Additional Improvements.” As well, when informed that a false answer had been given to a senator, the NCC denied it had any role in preparing the answer (See “NCC denies misleading senator, Ottawa Citizen, March 4, 2005, p. F1 – attached); 

2) NCC Caught Red-handed, Blames Heritage: In March 2005: when presented with documentary evidence it had played a key role in preparing the misleading answers given to Senator Lapointe, the NCC said it hadn’t known its officials had been involved in preparing the answers. It said it had only recently discovered the documents that had somehow gone missing, and that, anyway, the reason misinformation had been given was that Heritage Canada officials had failed to understand the significance of ellipsis points attached to the NCC’s draft answer (See: “NCC ‘playing footloose’ with facts: E-mails about Camp Fortune lease suggest agency knew more than it claimed,” Ottawa Citizen, March 13, 2005, p. A8 – attached).
3) The Mysterious Boundaries Question. In 2004-2005, the NCC provided different answers to two parliamentarians over the nature of Gatineau Park’s boundaries. In 2004, the NCC told Senator Mira Spivak, in response to a question placed on the Senate Order Paper, that “the legal boundary of the park […] had been established by federal Order in Council in 1960.”
 In fact, most of the available evidence supports this interpretation. For instance, on April 29, 1960, the federal government approved Order in Council P.C. 1960-579 which included a plan “indicating the Gatineau Park boundary.” As well, various documents prepared by senior officials for the NCC’s executive management committee confirm that the 1960 OIC set the park’s legal boundary and that any changes to it would require a new Order in Council.
 Although the boundaries were changed in 1997, no new Order in Council was ever adopted.

However, in a complete about face about a year after telling Senator Spivak that the 1960 OIC had set the park boundary, the NCC then told Ottawa-Centre MP Ed Broadbent, in response to a question placed on the Commons Order Paper, that “the 1960 Order in Council did not establish the park boundary.”
 In an attempt to get at the truth about the boundaries, Senator Spivak raised a question of privilege pertaining to those contradictory and misleading answers. See Senate Debates, November 22, 2005, pp. 2132-2134, and November 23, 2005, p. 2143.

Adding to the confusion, NCC Chairman Marcel Beaudry said in a letter of April 12, 2005 to senators that Treasury Board had approved the park’s new boundary in 1997. However, in response to a written question from Senator Spivak seeking clarification, the NCC said that the Treasury Board decision had not established the park boundary ...
 

And in the wake of these contradictions and widely varying interpretations, the NCC has also claimed that Gatineau Park’s boundary was set by everything from the Meech Creek Valley Land Use Concept, to National Interest Land Mass designation, to section 10(2)(c) of the National Capital Act.
 

Please note: if the response given to Senator Spivak in December 2004 was correct – i.e., that the 1960 OIC had set the park boundary – then many of the Gatineau Park land deals that have taken place throughout the nineties may have been ultra vires.

4) NCC Misinforms a Senate Committee. For the sake of chronological consistency, I am reiterating that the NCC misinformed the Senate Energy, Environment and Natural Resources Committee on March 29, 2007. On that date, the NCC: a) distorted the nature of so-called Quebec lands in the park, saying it managed 17% of the park’s land on behalf of the province. Since the NCC acquired management and control of those lands in 1973, how can it say it manages it on behalf of the province? The province, for its part, says the agreement was never properly registered … after 34 years! (please see the attached agreement and briefing note I prepared on the issue); b) claimed the Loblaws, Petro-Canada and Tim Horton’s located on St.-Raymond Boulevard, in Hull were never within the boundaries of Gatineau Park, although they clearly were; and c) alleged the Gatineau Park provincial game sanctuary was created at the province’s request.

B. Sloppy Management and Contractual Breeches at Camp Fortune. 
As mentioned in section 1a), Camp Fortune failed to provide the NCC with its annual business plans from 1999 to 2002, pursuant to article 3.1 of the contract linking those parties. I note in passing that the time period for the missing plans covers the mysterious 2001 fire at the former Sparks residence, located just across Meech Lake Road from Camp Fortune’s Skyline Lodge. Could there be a link between the missing business plans and the fire? The Sparks property would have been an ideal site for condos, spas, hotels, etc. In fact, the reason Roderick Fraser Sparks was expropriated in the early sixties was that he and John Clifford, Camp Fortune’s manager at the time, wanted to develop a ski resort on the land. Would the missing business plans have confirmed that the Sparks property was to be developed, and that the house had to be demolished? Since some of the submissions the NCC received for running Camp Fortune – from Delta Engineering most notably – presented detailed plans for developing the Sparks property, I suggest a thorough investigation would be in order. In any event, if the resort operators did in fact fail to submit their annual business plans for 1999-2002, then it begs serious questions about their managerial abilities and/or standards, and confirms the NCC is very poor at ensuring its contracts are fully respected. 

Moreover, a review of the contract linking Camp Fortune and the NCC reveals failures to fulfill other obligations. For instance, article 1 of Annex A to the deed of emphyteusis stipulates that the resort operators will “construct and addition of approximately five thousand square feet of interior space to the existing Skyline Lodge,” to be completed prior to the first day of November 1997. As well, the operators had committed to renovate and repair the Alexander Lodge on or before October 1, 1995. However, the addition to Skyline Lodge was not built, while Alexander Lodge remains in serious need of repair.  

C. NCC Approved Demolition of Sparks House and Torched Alexander House

The story of how the NCC approved demolition of the Sparks House and torched Alexander House in Gatineau Park is one of gross negligence and incredible incompetence. No permits were obtained, no guidelines were observed, and no appropriate reports were filed in either case. The result: provincial laws were violated, municipal bylaws were flouted and NCC policies were ignored, and firefighter’s lives were put at risk. 


In 2004, I inquired whether the NCC had obtained demolition permits from the municipality of Chelsea with respect to all outbuildings at Sparks House and Alexander House. I found out that Alexander House had been used by the municipality for a fire fighting exercise on September 23, 2000, and that the NCC expected to offer Chelsea other locations for burning exercises. Might those other locations have included 420 Meech Lake Road, the Sparks House? Interestingly, the Sparks and Alexander fires were the only ones not reported for those years in Chelsea.


According to the municipality, no report about this exercise had been filed with the provincial government, which appears to be a violation of section 34 of the Quebec Fire Safety Act, and of section 10 of its predecessor, the Quebec Fire Investigations Act. The municipality also told me it had no record of a demolition permit for Alexander House, although NCC contracts require demolition permits to dispose of buildings, as do sections 4.4.1, 4.4.2 and 4.4.3 of the municipality’s bylaws. Moreover, municipal officials informed me that “neither Chelsea nor the fire department have a policy concerning live burns.” This is a very serious matter, since live burns are extremely dangerous procedures, having cost firemen their lives. They require strict guiding principles and operating procedures.

About a year later, on July 15, 2001, the Sparks House was also engulfed in flames. Again, the Chelsea Fire Department failed to file a fire report within the delay prescribed by law – a clear violation of section 34 of the Quebec Fire Safety Act. This is particularly galling since that house had belonged to the father of Gatineau Park, Roderick Percy Sparks, and its story was intimately linked with the planning and creation of the park.

In both cases, I wrote the Quebec Premier and Public Security Minister urging them to appoint an investigative commissioner – to no avail. Public officials have been allowed to violate the law with impunity. For the full details, please see attached copies of the two letters I sent to Premier Charest. 

D. NCC Rents Gatineau Park Property to Dope Grower


In August 2004, I reported a considerable marijuana grow op located near the North Loop in Gatineau Park to an NCC Conservation officer, giving him my name and phone number and telling him to call me if he had trouble locating it. I never heard back from him or the NCC. 

Speaking to a Citizen reporter a few days later about the mysterious fire at 420 Meech Lake Road, I also mentioned the marijuana plantation. The reporter asked me whether I’d take him to it and I agreed.
 We had no trouble finding it. As well, on August 13, I took several MRC des Collines police officers to the grow op, telling them that a path through the woods led directly from the plants to a residence located at 464 Meech Lake Road. 


A few months later, driving along Meech Lake Road, I discovered that the house at that address had been emptied and vacated – due to the huge pile of garbage at the roadside. Gates and posts had been removed. I scouted the property, since I’d long suspected its previous occupant had been manager of the grow op. Now, I’d found compelling evidence that he was. About 75 feet from the house, I discovered the footprint of another grow op: between 40 to 60 plant beds filled with Gro-mix, seeds, seed pods and plant stumps on a nice sunny hill side, all of which led to the inevitable conclusion the occupant was a serious grower.

The house had been emptied and vacated only about two-and-a-half months following the grow-op discovery. There was evidence the door to the back shed had been forced open, and the fishing line hanging from the ceiling may have been used to dry the plants. As well, inside the house I found a tiny room whose walls were covered with foil, and whose windows were covered – like maybe it was a plant nursery …


According to the NCC access to information coordinator, the house – an NCC property – had been occupied by the administrative assistant to the former federal Transport Minister.
 It had been vacant since October 31, and slated for demolition sometime in November. So, since this is an NCC property, we can surmise that the agency was renting to a pot grower. Was the occupant evicted, or was he told he had to go? Had there been any previous reports of suspicious activity? 


In any event, the NCC’s renting of this property to a marijuana grower is serious business. And the agency’s failure to act on my report is troubling, as is the property being rented to a ministerial assistant, which may be a breech of NCC Bylaw 93, Part XIX, clause 37 (h)(v). That policy stipulates that property will not be leased to “exempt staff as defined in the Public Service and the Treasury Board guidelines for members of the House of Common, and their spouses.” 


Moreover, the cultivation of marijuana is a serious problem inside Gatineau Park. In response to a written question from Senator Mira Spivak, the NCC said that from 2001 to 2005, “30 reports have been filed with police forces, 27 of which were filed with the Police of the MRC des Collines and three with the Police of Gatineau.”
  

E. NCC Disregards Master Plan Commitments.

Although the 1990 Master Plan claimed that no new roads would be planned through the park, several have been built
: the Saint-Raymond and McConnell-Laramée Boulevards, the Wakefield By-Pass and the MacKenzie King Estate Road. As a result, 334.45
 acres have been given up to road building, bringing the total area removed from the park to 1,842 acres.
 And with the planned extensions of highways A50 and A5, more land removal is in sight. 


Furthermore, the NCC’s property divestitures and failure to fulfill its commitments to acquire private properties in the park as they become available has allowed 115 new residences to be built inside Gatineau Park.
 Since 1992, at least 39 new private residences have been built in the park in the Meech and Kingsmere Lake areas, while another 76 homes have been built in the Hull sector – along with a new superstore, coffee shop, gas station, fire hall and pressure boosting station. Such urban sprawl puts a great deal of pressure on the park, since much of its infrastructure – gateways, trailheads, boat launches, beaches, parkways and paths – is located there, and since it is the most heavily used sector of the park. As a result of the NCC’s poor performance in this regard, over 200 properties – not including the 115 new residences – comprising approximately 2,112.75 acres remain beyond the agency’s control and mostly within private hands.


The 1990 NCC Master Plan for Gatineau Park underlined that the park’s boundaries were “not fixed by law,” and proposed to deal with this issue by “providing the park with official status,” to “legalize park zoning, boundaries and regulations.”
  Moreover, in its background documents pertaining to the 1990 Master Plan for the park, the NCC stipulated that creating a legal framework around Gatineau Park would allow it to be “better administered and protected,” adding that this process would require the “development of a program to acquire private properties, municipal roads and all other similar assets,” and that it would “officialise the park’s role as well as its status among other Canadian heritage land holdings.”
 


Although the 1990 Master Plan made a commitment to “explore different ways of putting in place an official status,”
 the park continued to lack legislative protection throughout the plan’s entire lifespan. In fact, when specifically asked what concrete measures it had taken to implement its 1990 proposal to obtain legal status, the NCC responded that it had focused on “opportunities to rationalize boundaries of the park and to acquire additional properties in conjunction with the construction and extension of Autoroute 5.”
 An utter and complete evasion of the question ...


About seven years ago, the NCC set out to review its Gatineau Park Master Plan, a process that culminated with the release of the 2005 Master Plan in May 2005. Among the commitments made by the new Plan was a stipulation that the NCC would determine the most appropriate legal framework to preserve the park and its ecosystems within the year following release of the Master Plan.
  


On the heels of the Master Plan’s release, the NCC set up a committee to examine options for creating a regulatory or legislative framework. Although that committee completed its work in May 2006, its recommendations were not confirmed, approved or disclosed. The reason given: the Transport Minister announced in April 2006 that he was undertaking a review of the NCC’s mandate.


So, while the NCC continues to dither and make empty promises, sections of the park are being sold, roads are being built, new residences are proliferating, public access to the park is being undermined, and God knows what else is going on.

The foregoing highlights a very disturbing trend and confirms, if anything, that the NCC has completely skidded off the rails in administering the park – which Jacques Gréber rightly called, “the essential feature of any plan for developing the nation’s capital.” And I haven’t even included a discussion of the process through which the NCC approved destruction of the Sparks House, a building more closely linked with the park’s history than any other.
 
 


I have been following this file very closely for the last six years and would be pleased to provide you with more details and documentary evidence should you deem them useful to your special examination of the NCC. 

I commend your tireless dedication to protecting the public trust, and remain, 

Yours sincerely,

Jean-Paul Murray

President

Attachments

Chelsea Man Finds Marijuana in Gatineau Park

By Dave Rogers, Ottawa Citizen, August 12, 2004, p. D1

NCC’s failure to snuff it out ‘defiles’ memory of former landowner Sparks


The National Capital Commission is “defiling the memory of the father of Gatineau Park” by failing to stop marijuana cultivation in the heart of the region near a road the prime minister takes to his Harrington Lake residence, a park advocate says.


Chelsea resident Jean-Paul Murray, a Senate speech-writer, said he stumbled on about 60 marijuana plants last week during a walk near Chelsea Creek off the north loop of the Gatineau Parkway.


The plants are near a parking lot up the creek from the Gatineau Park Visitor Centre and close to Meech Lake Road, used by Prime Minister Paul Martin and thousands of others.


Mr. Murray said the plants are in a valley once owned by Roderick Percy Sparks, a man he said played a far more influential role in founding Gatineau Park than prime minister William Lyon Mackenzie King, who is still more widely regarded as the park's founder.


Mr. Murray complained to NCC officials on Saturday after he found the marijuana, bags of fertilizer, watering cans and empty bags of a soil mixture for starting seedlings. The carefully tended plants were still there yesterday.


NCC spokeswoman Catherine Fortin said park conservation officers searched twice for the two marijuana patches, but were not able to find them.


Ms. Fortin said NCC officials won't report the grow operation to police until they locate the plants.


Mr. Sparks dedicated 25 years of his life to the creation of a national park in the Gatineau Hills and for 10 years was chairman of the Federal Woodlands Preservation League, a lobby group that encouraged the first government purchase toward forming Gatineau Park.


During the 1930s, Mr. Sparks and other members of the league argued there should be a national park in the Gatineau Hills.


They said the widespread cutting of trees for firewood endangered the area's scenic beauty. The government created Gatineau Park in 1938, but it is not a national park and has no legal protection as a park.


Mr. Sparks wrote the master plan for development of the park in 1952. The plan recommended that all private property in the area, including his home, be expropriated.


Mr. Sparks’ vacant house on Meech Lake Road in the park burned under mysterious circumstances in 2001, two months after Mr. Murray, the former managing editor of the federalist Cite libre magazine, began asking questions about its owner.


There was no electricity or combustible material – other than the building itself – to create a fire risk, nor was there evidence of fire starting in the nearby woods.


No cause for the fire was ever made public. The police did not release a report and the report from the fire authorities was almost a blank. There was no cause, no suspect and little investigation.


The NCC demolished the burned remains of the Sparks house after the fire, Mr. Murray said.


Percy Sparks was unpopular with federal Liberals because he helped to bring down the Mackenzie King government and in 1926 advocated expropriation of private property within the park.


“The way I see it is Percy Sparks made a lot of enemies by denouncing rum runners in the 1920s,” Mr. Murray said. “I think this is almost a repetition of history. There are people defiling the memory of Percy Sparks by doing illegal things around his place.”


“Percy Sparks was an outstanding Canadian and a role model for future generations. I think this kind of neglect is not respecting his memory or his legacy which is Gatineau Park.”


The NCC has hired a pair of Outaouais historians to study the origins of Gatineau Park after it received information that contradicts the popular notion that Mackenzie King was the father of the park.


The $23,000 historical study of the park's origins by Michel Filion and Serge Gagnon, two Universite du Quebec en Outaouais professors, is to be released this fall.

History meet gets interesting with show and tell pot

By Mike Caesar, The Low Down to Hull and Back News, November 24, 2004


If you ever doubted history is alive, the NCC’s recent visit to the Gatineau Valley Historical Society would have cured you.


The normally staid monthly GVHS meeting was buzzing after Chelsea resident Jean-Paul Murray gave the NCC a flashback to the recent past, producing to the packed room a marijuana plant, stock and seeds that he said he found on property at 464 Meech Lake Road. “Is this clear evidence of mismanagement of the park?” asked Murray, questioning Gatineau Park Director Jean-René Doyon on a link between the property, which was the site of a small cottage until its demolition last week, and the 90-plant pot plantation he found near Chelsea Creek last summer. 


Murray said the property was directly linked to the plantation by a trail.


“I have no information on that,” Doyon told The Low Down after the meeting.” This is the responsibility of the MRC police and we have to deal properly with those issues. I don’t want to make a show out of it.”

NCC denies misleading senator: Chelsea resident calls Camp Fortune issue ‘fishy,’ seeks investigation 

By Mohammed Adam, Ottawa Citizen, March 4, 2005, p. F1


The National Capital Commission overlooked a breach of the terms of a lease agreement by the Camp Fortune ski resort for several years, and in that time appears to have given misleading information on the contract to a senator, documents obtained by the Citizen show. 


At the request of the owners of the ski resort, the NCC also amended the lease to change the rent. Citing business confidentiality, the federal agency refused to say if the rent was reduced. 


The NCC denies it was part of any attempt to mislead a senator, and the concerned citizen involved has asked federal Information Commissioner John Reid to investigate. 


According to the Citizen documents, the NCC's property agent, Minto Properties, sent a letter in 2003 to Peter Sudermann of Camp Fortune, complaining that the resort had not submitted annual business plans, “pursuant to the terms of Article 3.1 of the Deed of Emphyteusis.” The last business plan, Minto complained, was received in 1997. 


In a reply dated June 28, 2003, Mr. Sudermann acknowledged the breach, but said the company maintained regular communication with the NCC throughout the period. 


“In the past five years, although a formal business plan has not been submitted, numerous other documents pertaining to Camp Fortune operations have. ... As well, Camp Fortune management has had a number of meetings with the chairman, Marcel Beaudry,” Mr. Sudermann wrote. 


But this is not the information that was conveyed to Senator Jean Lapointe four months later, when he inquired about Camp Fortune's compliance with its contract with the NCC. 


In October 2003, Mr. Lapointe submitted written questions on Gatineau Park operations to the NCC through the office of then-Liberal Senate leader Sharon Carstairs. 


Among other things, Mr. Lapointe wanted to know if Camp Fortune had filed the business plans in accordance with the lease agreement with the NCC. He also wanted to know if copies of the business plans and the master agreement could be tabled in the House. 


A reply from Ms. Carstairs' office, that a former assistant says could only have come from the NCC or with the agency's approval, came back, saying the ski resort had “provided operating plans in accordance with the obligations of its lease with the NCC.” There was no mention of the gap. 


The reply added that the plans and agreement couldn't be made public because they are part of the commercial operations of a private company and, therefore, confidential. They could only be released if the ski resort agreed to do so. 


However, in May 2004, Chelsea resident Jean-Paul Murray requested the business plans under the federal access to information and privacy legislation, but was told some couldn't be found. 


The NCC gave him plans for 1994 to 1997-98, but said it didn't have those for the period between 1999 and 2002. Thinking that the NCC was trying to deny him the records, he referred the agency to the assurance given to Mr. Lapointe that all the operating plans had been filed. 


The NCC then said it wasn't aware of the answers given to the senator because it had not prepared them. 


“We don't have any evidence that we ever received that question. The people who deal with questions from the Senate and members of Parliament do not remember ever having received such a question,” NCC spokeswoman Eva Schacherl said. 


“We don't have anything in our files relating to such a question. We don't know where that information came from. It didn't come from us.”


But Mr. Murray says he can't see how any other body but the NCC could have provided the answers to Mr. Lapointe. He points out that one of the questions concerned sale of two properties in Gatineau Park, and the answer actually corrected a mistaken belief that the properties had been sold. The answer was that the properties had actually been purchased by the NCC – details that only the federal agency would have. 


Mr. Lapointe was not available for comment, but his policy adviser, Pascal Charron, said the senator understood the information to have come from the NCC. 


“The answer comes from the NCC through Canadian Heritage. That's the understanding we have,” Mr. Charron said. 


Catherine MacDonald, the former legislative assistant to Ms. Carstairs and the person who handled Mr. Lapointe's request, explained the questions would have gone to the Heritage Department, and then to the NCC and other relevant agencies for answers. 


“No doubt a person or persons from the NCC also approved the response before allowing it to be tabled,” she said. 


And Tracy Stewart, director for parliamentary and regulatory affairs at the Heritage Department, also said such questions follow a particular process that would have involved the NCC. 


“We receive the official written question from the Privy Council Office, we send it over to the NCC, they route it back to us and then up to the minister's office for official signature, and back to PCO and then onto the Senate,” she explained. 


Mr. Murray said the whole thing is “fishy” and he wants an official probe. 


“Since the NCC has informed the government that ‘he Grand Beach Ski Corporation has provided operating plans in accordance with the obligations of its lease,’ and since the NCC is now denying me access to those plans, I urge you to look into this matter with a view to obtaining those plans and getting to the bottom of this business,” Mr. Murray said in a letter to Mr. Reid. 


But Ms. Schacherl is adamant that the NCC never provided the answers to Mr. Lapointe's questions. She said the agency has searched its records and come up empty. 


“We weren't asked for that information and we didn't provide that information,” she said. 


Ms. Schacherl acknowledged that Camp Fortune's operators did not comply with the letter of the agreement, but said the breach wasn't serious or egregious. Despite the five-year gap in filing business plans, the NCC continued to receive other documents and development plans from Camp Fortune, and was well aware of what was going on at the resort. 


She said there was a gap between 1999 and 2002, “but nevertheless we continued to work with them very closely and receiving letters, memos and phone correspondence,” Ms. Schacherl said. 


“Certainly it would have been preferable if they'd been sending us written business plans in those years, but we certainly didn't feel we were getting inadequate information from them about what they were doing.” 


The issue goes back to 1994 when the NCC struck a 25-year deal with Grand Beach Ski Corporation, owners of Camp Fortune, to lease the Gatineau Park property for ski operations. Under the terms, the resort, including all the buildings and other improvements, would return to the NCC in 2019. 

NCC ‘playing footloose’ with facts: E-mails about Camp Fortune lease suggest agency knew more than it claimed

By Mohammed Adam, Ottawa Citizen, March 13, 2005, p. A8


The National Capital Commission knew about misleading answers given to a senator in 2003 about a 25-year lease agreement with the Camp Fortune ski resort – contrary to what the agency claimed last month – new documents obtained by the Citizen show. 


The documents, obtained under federal Access to Information legislation, show that Heritage Canada and NCC officials discussed how to respond to a number of questions from Senator Jean Lapointe on the lease agreement. In back-and-forth e-mails, Heritage Canada official Katherine Spencer-Ross and NCC realty manager Gisele Kelly discussed legal issues surrounding the senator's questions and the NCC's legal counsel was even consulted. 


Ms. Kelly made suggestions on how to respond to the senator, who wanted to know if Camp Fortune had filed annual operating plans with the NCC as required by the terms its agreement with the federal agency. 


The NCC, which told the Citizen last month that it had nothing to do with the answers given to the senator, still maintains it didn't know its officials were involved in the preparation of the answers when spokeswoman Eva Schacherl spoke to the paper in February. The NCC says the new records were discovered only recently. 


Ms. Schacherl now blames Ms. Spencer-Ross for the misleading information to Mr. Lapointe, saying the Heritage Canada official misinterpreted what she was given by the NCC. Ms. Schacherl says the NCC stands by its statement that it never sent misleading information to the senator. 


But Jean-Paul Murray, the Chelsea resident whose access request for the Camp Fortune records triggered the controversy, says the NCC has been caught “playing footloose” with the truth and is trying to spin its way out of severe embarrassment. He still wants the information commissioner to investigate the affair. 


“This e-mail exchange shows at least two people at the NCC handled the senator's request. This throws their credibility right through the window,” Mr. Murray said. 


The controversy goes back to October 2003, when Mr. Lapointe submitted written questions on Gatineau Park and the lease agreement through the office of Sharon Carstairs, the Liberal Senate leader at the time. In the reply, Mr. Lapointe was told the ski resort had complied with the lease agreement. But the senator was told the agreement couldn't be tabled because of business confidentiality. 


Unknown to the senator, however, Camp Fortune had not met its contractual obligations to file annual business plans. Mr. Murray found this out only after his access request for the documents came back without plans for the period from 1999 and 2002. 


The NCC has acknowledged Camp Fortune had not filed the plans as required. It said the ski resort had provided other documents on its development plans and the NCC did not consider the omission to be a serious breach. Ms. Schacherl said in February that the NCC had not misled the senator when he was told the ski resort had met all its obligations under the contract because the agency was neither asked nor involved in preparing the answers. 


But documents from Heritage Canada tell a different story. In an e-mail sent by Ms. Spencer-Ross to Ms. Kelly at 8:32 a.m. on Oct. 21, 2003, the Heritage Canada official wrote: “I have to send my response off early this morning. This is what I propose to say about the Grand Beach Ski Corporation (parent company of Camp Fortune). Could you please let me know your reaction as soon as possible?” 


“The Grand Beach Ski Corporation has provided operating plans in accordance with the obligations of its lease with the NCC. However, as the Grand Beach Ski Corporation is a private commercial operation, it would restrict the Corporation's ability to operate effectively should its business transactions and plans be subjected to public scrutiny.” 


An hour later, the NCC's Ms. Kelly replies: “I spoke with Mark Dehler, our legal counsel, yesterday afternoon and he shared our concerns about releasing the operating plans of the tenant.” 


She then writes: “I would suggest your response state that the tenant's permission would have to be obtained before the operating plans could be released. However, as the tenant is a private commercial operation, we believe it would restrict ....” 


The answer that was eventually sent to the senator included Ms. Kelly's suggestion. 


While she now acknowledges the NCC's role in crafting the response to Mr. Lapointe, Ms. Schacherl says the ellipsis at the end of the sentence in Ms. Kelly's Oct. 21 e-mail means she was telling her Heritage Canada colleague not to say Grand Beach had met all its obligations. 


“The reason she has a ... there is, she is suggesting a different wording. She is suggesting that Katherine Spencer-Ross not respond in the way that says Grand Beach Ski Corporation has fulfilled the obligations of its lease,” Ms. Schacherl said. 


She says Heritage Canada has sent a letter to the senator pointing out that the NCC “did not intend the response that was sent to the senator by Heritage to state that Grand Beach Ski Corporation has fulfilled the obligations of its lease.”  

Jean-Paul Murray

17 Kingsmere Road

Old Chelsea, Quebec

J9B 1R7

(819) 827-1803

July 15, 2004

The Honourable Jean Charest, PC

Premier of Quebec

Honoré-Mercier Building

835 René-Lévesque Boulevard East

3rd Floor

Quebec City, Quebec

GEA 1B4 

Dear Premier, 

I wish to draw to your attention offences committed with impunity by public officials in the file concerning the fire that destroyed the house of Gatineau Park founder Roderick Percy Sparks on July 15, 2001, a house located in the Municipality of Chelsea at 420 Meech Lake Road. 

According to information I’ve gathered, violations have been committed with respect to section 34 of the Quebec Fire Safety Act, to section 59 of the Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information (Access to Information Act), and to sections 4.4.1, 4.4.2 and 4.4.3 of the Municipality of Chelsea’s bylaws.

Ms. Rachel Routhier, from the fire safety division of the Public Security Department confirmed to me on August 6, 2002, that the Municipality of Chelsea’s Fire Department had failed to file a report on the fire at 420 Meech Lake Road with the Public Security Department, no later than March 31 of the year following the blaze. This constitutes a violation of section 34 of the Quebec Fire Safety Act.

The explanations given to me by the Municipality are not very convincing. The director general, Mr. Paul Saint-Louis, told me in his letter of September 11, 2002, that this situation was caused by a “procedural error,” an “oversight,” attributable to the “volunteer officer responsible for forwarding those reports being on vacation at the time.” Moreover, according to Mr. Saint-Louis, the colleagues of the officer in question simply “forgot” to mention that a fire had taken place and that a report had to be prepared. Please note that all other reports concerning fires that occurred in Chelsea in 2001 were filed within the delay prescribed by law … 

However, a review of the facts casts doubt on the Municipality’s explanations. The fire occurred on July 15, 2001 and the report had to be filed by March 31 of the following year at the latest: was the officer in question on vacation all this time (8.5 months)? Furthermore, I seriously doubt that members of the fire department could have “forgotten” this blaze, since it attracted a good deal of attention. For instance, on October 9, 2001, the fire chief sent a report on this fire to the Library of Parliament. Shouldn’t he also – and especially – have sent a report to the Public Security Department? As well, articles on the subject were published in the Ottawa Citizen, on December 15, 2001, and in the West Quebec Post, on December 13, 2001. And to confirm the notoriety of the incident, a member of the fire department told me, when I went over to the fire hall on December 31, 2001, that all his colleagues were under instructions not to talk about the fire, since the matter was “controversial.” Moreover, of the seven fires that occurred in Chelsea in 2001 – Ms. Rachel Routier confirmed this number to me on December 10, 2002 – none attracted so much attention. 

Adding to the confusion and mystery, the Municipality of Chelsea gave me three different answers concerning the date of this fire: 1) “some time in August 2001”; “on July 15, 2001”; 3) “on July 15, 2002” … Furthermore, the municipality prepared two other reports on this subject: one for internal use; the other to be filed with the Public Security Department (that makes for three reports altogether). And the date written on the reports, i.e., the dates they were prepared – July 15, 2001 – seems completely implausible. The fire occurred on July 15, 2001, being reported at 10:52 p.m. that day. So, the officer in charge of writing the report would have displayed excessive zeal by completing the report while the fire was raging … taking pains to include the year the house was built and its value … Allow me to doubt the plausibility and worth of those reports.

As for the second violation, it pertains to occurrence report MDC010715-1631 prepared by the MRC des Collines police department. On August 19, 2002, Ms. Danielle Brisebois, an employee of the police department, confirmed to me that the permission of Mrs. Ruth Fleming, the first person mentioned in the report, was not obtained before its release (the document being released to the Senate Finance Committee, at the request of a senator). However, the permission of National Capital Commission Chairman Marcel Beaudry was obtained – since the other person mentioned in the report was an NCC officer. Besides being a double standard, this violates section 59 of the Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information …

In an attempt to shed some light on this issue, I met with MRC Director General Normand Vachon on November 25, 2002. He confirmed that the MRC’s police department had violated section 59 of the Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information. Giving no explanation as to why or how, he suggested I contact the officer who had written occurrence report MDC010715-1631, constable Martin Fournel, to obtain more information. And when I spoke with constable Fournel on December 5, 2002, he gave me a few details about the incident, saying that the nature of the blaze would have justified an investigation. However, he added, none had taken place, since the NCC had not requested it …

As for the third violation, the Municipality of Chelsea confirmed to me in January 2004, that the NCC, the owner of the house at 420 Meech Lake Road, demolished all buildings at that address, without obtaining a demolition permit. This violates sections 4.4.1, 4.4.2 and 4.4.3 of the municipality’s bylaws, and flies in the face of the 1990 Gatineau Park Master Plan’s expressed intention of cooperating with municipalities around the park, and establishing solid partnerships with them.

I underline in passing that I informed Minister Serge Ménard of the violations of the two laws mentioned in this letter on December 20, 2002, urging him to appoint an investigative commissioner to look into the situation. However, the answer given to me by his officials, besides being late and incomplete, is totally unacceptable. For instance, with respect to the violation of section 34 of the Quebec Fire Safety Act, the associate deputy minister, Mr. Denis Racicot, contented himself with telling me, in his letter of April 30, 2003, that an investigation wasn’t necessary, since this new law had “created a period of adjustment for many municipalities,” which “had had to modify their operating procedures.” However, this answer has nothing to do with the Muncipality of Chelsea’s conduct, since it filed all reports for the fires that occurred in 2001, save the one pertaining to the blaze at 420 Meech Lake Road. As for the violation of section 59 of the Act Respecting Access to Documents Held by Public Bodies and the Protection of Personal Information, I still await a reply – 19 months later!

You will doubtless agree that this file, besides being fraught with violations, irregularities and administrative blunders, has more questions than answers. Accordingly, since the citizens of Chelsea are entitled to all the facts in this regard, and since public officials must be above all suspicion, and must be held to the highest standards of professional conduct, I urge you very strongly to appoint an investigative commissioner to shed some light on this issue. Failure to do so will compel me to conclude that anarchy prevails over the rule of law in Chelsea, and that public officials can do as they please and with complete impunity.

Enclosed, please find copies of the letters I sent to the MRC Director General and Mayor of Chelsea, the three reports prepared by the Chelsea Fire Department, occurrence report MDC010715-1631, the report written by the Gatineau Park, and articles from the Ottawa Citizen and West Quebec Post concerning the fire. Also enclosed are the replies sent to me by the MRC Director General, the Municipality of Chelsea’s Director General, and Associate Deputy Minister Denis Racicot. 

Yours sincerely,

Jean-Paul Murray

JPM/

Jean-Paul Murray

17, chemin Kingsmere

Old Chelsea (Québec)

J9B 1R7

(819) 827-1803

Le 27 février 2007

L’honorable Jean Charest, c.p.

Premier ministre

Édifice Honoré-Mercier

835, boulevard René-Lévesque est

3e étage

Québec (Québec)

GEA 1B4 

Monsieur le premier ministre, 

Je désire par la présente vous inciter à nommer un commissaire enquêteur pour faire la lumière sur les circonstances entourant l’incendie dit contrôlé
 qui a détruit l’ancienne Maison Alexander située dans la municipalité de Chelsea. 


Il y a un peu plus de deux ans, j’enquêtais en vue de découvrir si la Commission de la capitale nationale avait obtenu des permis de démolition de la Municipalité de Chelsea relativement aux bâtiments de service des maisons Sparks et Alexander
. 


Ce que j’ai découvert, cependant, c’est que la maison Alexander avait été « utilisée par la Municipalité pour un exercice d’extinction ». En outre, dans une lettre que m’a fait parvenir le directeur général et trésorier de la Municipalité de Chelsea, Paul St-Louis, en date du 27 avril 2005, celui-ci confirme que « l’exercice d’extinction » en question a eu lieu le 23 septembre 2000 à la maison Alexander. 


Notons que le règlement de la CCN régissant l’analyse des démolitions – en l’occurrence, l’article 2.2 de la ligne de conduite 522.1 inscrite dans le Manuel d’administration de la Commission stipule que : 


Avant d’approuver la démolition d’un bâtiment, il faut explorer dans la mesure du 
possible d’autres solutions comme le vendre, le faire enlever ou permettre au 
service de pompiers d’y mettre le feu à des fins de formation.


Notons par ailleurs ce que la même ligne de conduite dit à l’article 3.1 au sujet des démolitions elles mêmes : 


Si la démolition est confiée à un entrepreneur, c’est à lui qu’il incombe d’obtenir 
les permis nécessaires. Il doit, en outre, se conformer aux règlements provinciaux 
et locaux en matière de sécurité sur les chantiers de démolition et de construction. 


Joint à cette lettre de M. St-Louis était le procès-verbal de la réunion du 22 novembre 2000 du comité municipal chargé des incendies et de la sécurité publique, qui contient le passage suivant : « L’exercice d’incendie contrôlé qui a eu lieu le 23 septembre au lac Meech a été un franc succès et la CCN prévoit nous offrir d’utiliser d’autres endroits pour nos séances de formation ». 


C’est ici que je pose la question : ces autres endroits pourraient-ils inclure le 420, chemin du lac Meech, la maison Sparks? (Voir ma lettre du 15 juillet 2004 au premier ministre du Québec demandant qu’on nomme un commissaire enquêteur pour faire la lumière sur cette histoire, compte tenu de tout le gâchis administratif lié à ce dossier.)

La lettre de M. St-Louis du 27 avril 2005 confirme également qu’aucun rapport écrit n’a été produit au sujet de cet exercice. L’absence d’un tel rapport semble contrevenir à l’article 34 de la Loi sur la sécurité incendie du Québec, et à l’article 10 de celle qui l’a précédée, la Loi concernant les enquêtes sur les incendies (tout comme le fait de ne pas produire de rapport sur l’incendie de la maison Sparks dans le délai prescrit par la loi).


En outre, il s’agit d’une nette dérogation à la norme 1403 de la National Fire Prevention Association, Standard on Live Fire Training Evolutions. Cette norme est la ligne directrice pour les incendies contrôlés que recommande le gouvernement du Québec dans les Orientations du ministre de la Sécurité publique en matière de sécurité incendie
, et elle dispose qu’il faut conserver des rapports (article 9.1.1). 


Bien que le gouvernement du Québec ait publié ses Orientations en matière de sécurité incendie en mai 2001, le document NFPA 1403 est la norme de l’industrie depuis le début des années 1980 – et le service des incendies de Chelsea aurait dû le savoir et l’appliquer rigoureusement à l’exercice de la maison Alexander.


Par ailleurs, le 4 février 2004, au cours d’une conversation téléphonique, Michel Beaulne, le directeur du zonage et des permis de la Municipalité, m’a indiqué que celle-ci n’avait aucune trace d’un permis de démolition pour la maison Alexander (même si les contrats de la CCN exigeait un permis de démolition pour les neuf autres bâtiments de la propriété – une autre exigence à laquelle la CCN n’a pas répondu). 


M. Beaulne a dit seulement savoir que les taxes sur la propriété avaient cessé d’être payées en 1999-2000. Il s’agit de la seule réponse que j’ai reçue de la Municipalité à une demande écrite du 23 octobre 2003 et dans laquelle je demandais qu’on me décrive le processus suivi pour la destruction du bâtiment anciennement situé au 700, chemin du lac Meech
 (démolition, incendie, etc.), et qu’on me fournisse une copie du permis de démolition ou du rapport d’incendie. (Nota : l’article 4.2.2 de la norme NFPA 1403 dispose qu’il faut obtenir des permis avant de procéder à un incendie contrôlé.)


La lettre du 27 avril 2005 de M. St-Louis mentionne également que l’incendie contrôlé à la maison Alexander est le seul à avoir eu lieu sur le territoire de la Municipalité et que « ni Chelsea ni le service d’incendie n’ont de politique concernant les incendies contrôlés ». 


Or, étant donné que l’industrie de lutte contre le feu considère que les incendies contrôlés doivent être pris très au sérieux, puisque des pompiers y ont perdu la vie, et qu’ils doivent être menés suivant des orientations et des procédures opérationnelles strictes, comment la Municipalité de Chelsea a-t-elle pu incendier un édifice sans suivre une politique, sans avoir reçu de demande écrite pour le faire et sans présenter de rapport à ce sujet aux autorités appropriées ?


Enfin, la lettre de M. St.-Louis ajoute, faussement, que « nos dossiers ne font pas mention de l’exercice d’extinction à la maison Alexander ». Pourtant, ma dernière demande d’accès à l’information à la CCN a mis au jour une lettre de l’ex-chef des pompiers de Chelsea, Mike Dunlop, en date du 17 janvier 2001, au gestionnaire des services d’entretien et de rénovation de la CCN, David Maitland, dans laquelle il remercie la CCN d’avoir mis à sa disposition la maison Alexander pour un incendie contrôlé. Et Dunlop a reçu un courriel de Maitland concernant cet incendie contrôlé le 19 septembre 2000, à 15 h 57, indiquant que le « service d’incendie de Chelsea […] va brûler le bâtiment, éteindre l’incendie et sécuriser les lieux, [et que] le chef des pompiers [va] alerter la Municipalité, les différents services d’incendie ainsi que la police de la MRC ». 


Nous savons donc qu’il existe deux de ces dossiers, même si la Municipalité m’a dit en février 2004 qu’elle ne savait rien de la méthode utilisée pour démolir la maison Alexander, et qu’elle m’a induit en erreur en avril 2005 en déclarant qu’aucun dossier ne faisait état de l’exercice d’extinction mené à cet endroit. Tout cela soulève les questions suivantes : la Municipalité est-elle totalement incompétente pour ce qui est de la tenue de dossiers, ou est-elle administrée par de parfaits amateurs ou par des gens qui essaient de camoufler une sale affaire ?

De plus, afin de déterminer si un incendie contrôlé doit être rapporté au ministère de la Sécurité publique du Québec en vertu de l’article 34 de la Loi sur la sécurité incendie du Québec, j’ai poussé plus loin mon enquête. Le jeudi 2 juin 2005, j’ai parlé avec Jean‑François Ducrès, de ce ministère, au sujet des incendies contrôlés. Il m’a dit que les incendies contrôlés n’avaient pas à être rapportés car, d’après l’usage et les précédents du ministère, un incendie est considéré comme un « phénomène de combustion incontrôlé » et que, comme les incendies contrôlés sont effectivement contrôlés et supervisés, il ne s’agit pas, en soi, d’incendies (c’est la meilleure que j’ai entendue !).


Par ailleurs, il m’a dit qu’il n’existe ni règlement, ni directive, ni politique, etc., concernant les incendies contrôlés et que la non-nécessité d’en faire rapport relevait de la pratique interne et de la sagesse conventionnelle (ce n’est pas ce que disent les Orientations du ministre de la Sécurité publique en matière de sécurité incendie, selon lesquelles : « dans les cas où l’on procède au brûlage de bâtiments, il y aurait avantage à ce que les séances d’entraînement s’inspirent des dispositions de la norme NFPA 1403 »).


En outre, la Loi sur la sécurité incendie du Québec (article 34) et « Les dix commandements – La déclaration des incendies » du ministère de la Sécurité publique énoncent que tous les incendies doivent être rapportés. Et le guide du ministère indique à la page 1 que toutes les opérations menées par un service d’incendie sur les lieux d’un sinistre doivent être rapportées au ministère. Ainsi, si les incendies contrôlés ne sont pas des « incendies », alors il s’agit certainement d’opérations menées par les services d’incendie. Ce guide de rédaction des rapports d’incendie énumère également ce qui doit être déclaré, dont les incendies de bâtiments, et ce qui n’a pas à être déclaré. Mais nulle part il n’est indiqué que les incendies contrôlés n’ont pas à l’être.


Or, étant donné que les citoyens de Chelsea sont en droit d’avoir tous les faits à cet égard, et que les agents publics doivent être à l’abri de tout soupçon et se conduire de façon irréprochable sur le plan professionnel, je vous incite très fortement à nommer un commissaire enquêteur. Faute de quoi, force me sera de conclure, encore une fois,  que l’anarchie prime le droit à Chelsea et que les agents publics peuvent agir à leur gré et en toute impunité.

Je vous prie de croire, Monsieur le premier ministre, en l’assurance de ma très haute considération.


Jean-Paul Murray

JPM/

cc: M. Jacques P. Dupuis

      M. Benoît Pelletier


� Senate Sessional Paper 1/38-368-S, December 14, 2004.


� For a complete review of this question, see Gatineau Park at Risk, prepared by the office of Senator Mira Spivak (Barbara Robson), April, 2006, pp. 10-20 (unpublished). As well, see NCC ATIP A95/96-026 (pp. 201, 204, 206, inter alia). 
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� Answers provided to Senator Spivak’s office by the NCC’s Intergovernmental Affairs Branch, February 17, 2006. 
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� “Chelsea man finds marijuana in Gatineau Park,” by Dave Rogers, Ottawa Citizen, August 12, 2004, p. D1


� For the name of the tenant and more details, please see NCC ATIP A2004-0046, December 16, 2004.


� Answers provided to Senator Spivak’s office by the NCC’s Intergovernmental Affairs Branch, February 17, 2006.


� Gatineau Park: a Master Plan for the ’90s and Beyond, National Capital Commission, Ottawa, 1990, p. 27.


� Information obtained from the NCC’s Intergovernmental Relations Branch on August 2, 2006, tel.: 613-239-5228.


�And if you include the additional 75.78 acres given up to road building that will remain within the 1997 park boundary, the total area that is effectively no longer park is 1,914.24 acres – or basically 3 square miles. 


� This number was obtained through various access to information requests sent to the municipalities of Gatineau and Chelsea, as well as through our own observation. 


� Senate Sessional Paper 1/38-461S, April 12, 2005, p. 4.


�Gatineau Park: a Master Plan for the ’90s and Beyond, NCC, Ottawa, 1990, p. 25.


� Gatineau Park Master Plan, background document, Pluram-Rescoplan, Inc., Ottawa, February 1990, p. 116.


� Gatineau Park Master Plan, background document, ibid., p. 117.


� Senate Sessional Paper 1/38-461S, April 12, 2005, p. 4.


� Gatineau Park Master Plan, National Capital Commission, Ottawa, 2005, p. 75.


� Information obtained from the NCC’s Intergovernmental Relations Branch, September 15, 2006.


� The Federal Heritage Building Review Office did a monograph on the Sparks House, prepared by Martha Edmonds Phemister. It is a shockingly sloppy exercise that makes up facts and distorts the picture. It was used to deny the house heritage status. Isn’t it interesting that I managed to get the NCC to recognize the importance of Sparks to the park’s story, after the fact, but highly paid bureaucrats totally warped the picture.


� « Incendie contrôlé » [live burn] est une expression utilisée dans le milieu de la lutte contre les incendies afin de décrire un exercice de formation où l’on met le feu à un bâtiment que les pompiers éteignent ensuite.


� Par l’entremise de la question no 7, inscrite au Feuilleton du Sénat par l’hon. Aurélien Gill le 30 novembre 2004. Réponse donnée dans le Document parlementaire du Sénat no 1/38-366S, 10 février 2005. Nota : L’addresse de la maison Sparks : 420, chemin du lac Meech. Le bâtiment principal a été détruit par le feu le 15 juillet 2001.


� À la page 30, les Orientations du ministre de la Sécurité publique en matière de sécurité incendie du ministère de la Sécurité publique du Québec énoncent que « dans les cas où l’on procède au brûlage de bâtiments, il y aurait avantage à ce que les séances d’entraînement s’inspirent des dispositions de la norme NFPA 1403 Standard on Live Fire Training Evolutions ». 


� D’après la Municipalité, la maison Alexander n’avait pas d’adresse municipale. Toutefois, le numéro 700 était peint sur le montant de la barrière et il semble s’insérer dans la continuité des numéros des résidences voisines. Quoi qu’il en soit, je sais que nous parlions de la même propriété car le numéro de lot qu’il m’a donné pour la propriété correspond à celui inscrit sur les documents que j’ai obtenus dans le cadre de ma demande d’accès à l’information.





